Research report 2014/2

This report studies child poverty, and changes in such poverty both by analyzing the family economy, and directly by using surveys with children themselves. It also compares different measures of poverty and studies the association between parent and child poverty.

We find that poverty among children and their families in Sweden is very low both in an international and historical perspective. During the last years, levels of material deprivation and poverty have changed little, but the poor have fallen further behind those with average incomes. The biggest concern is not the overall level of poverty among the young, but the very high levels of child poverty among children of immigrants and lone parents. Overall, poverty has become more concentrated to children whose parents are not in gainful employment.

Carina Mood is Associate Professor of Sociology. Jan O. Jonsson is Professor of Sociology.



2014/2

among children

their

families

1968

-2010

Institute

for FUTURES STUDIES

Poverty and welfare among children and their families 1968–2010

Research report 2014/2

Carina Mood & Jan O. Jonsson



BOX 591, SE-101 31 STOCKHOLM PHONE: +46(0)8-402 12 00 E-MAIL: INFO@IFFS.SE WWW.IFFS.SE/EN ISBN 978-91-85619-97-9

Poverty and welfare among children and their families 1968–2010

Poverty and welfare among children and their families 1968–2010

Carina Mood, Jan O. Jonsson

Institute for Futures Studies Research report 2014/2 Stockholm 2014

The Institute for Futures Studies is an independent research institute financed partly through government funds and partly through external grants from public and private research financiers. Located in Stockholm, the Institute hosts multi-disciplinary research projects and promotes debate about the future through publications, open seminars and conferences. www.iffs.se/en

© Institute for Futures Studies 2014 ISBN 978-91-85619-97-9 Grafisk form: PS Communication Tryck: Elanders, 2014 Distribution: Institute for Futures Studies

Contents

Acknowledgements	7
Summary	9
Child Poverty in Sweden	11
What is Child Poverty?	12 12
Trends in poverty in families with children Economic deprivation 1968–2011 Changes in income poverty and social assistance Poverty persistence	17 17 20 28
Poverty among children Measuring poverty among children Children's access to own money Poverty among children: vulnerable groups	31 31 34 37
Consequences of child poverty The association between the economic resources of parents and children The association between parents' economic problems and children's level of living	41 41 44
Swedish child poverty in international perspective	48
How many children are poor and what is child poverty in Sweden today?	50
Conclusions and discussion	55
References	58
Appendix 1. Definitions and measurement Appendix 2. Unreliability in registered incomes Appendix 3. Absolute poverty measures and an adequate level of living Appendix 4. Extra figures Appendix 5. Data sources	63 66 68 71 75
About the authors	78

Acknowledgements

This report is an English version of *Ekonomisk utsatthet och välfärd bland barn och deras familjer 1968–2010*, a report to the Swedish National Board of Health and Welfare published in May 2013.

We thank Johan Lindberg at Statistics Sweden for help with the HEK data, Mats Johansson at the Swedish Social Insurance Agency for sharing syntax, Danuta Biterman at the National Board for Health and Welfare for editing and for producing many of the graphs for the underlying Swedish version, Erika Karlsson for editing this version, and Sara Brolin Låftman, Michael Gähler, Simon Hjalmarsson and Elin Olsson for valuable comments and suggestions. Economic support from FAS/ FORTE (2012-1741) and RJ (P12-0636:1) is gratefully acknowledged.

Täby and Oxford, October 2013, Carina Mood Jan O. Jonsson

Summary

- From an international perspective, child poverty in Sweden is very low. This also holds true when comparing Sweden with other western countries, and when using different conventional definitions of poverty.
- There is no secular increase of child poverty in Sweden. Measured in terms of the economic situation of families with children, poverty has decreased from the end of the 1960's and decreased strongly since the end of the 1990's recession. Beginning around 2006, changes in terms of absolute income poverty or benefit recipiency are small.
- Long-term poverty among families with children decreased between 2000 and 2010.
- Since the end of the 1990's and in particular since 2006 the relative poverty rate (income inequality) among families with children increased.
- The self-reported (absolute and relative) poverty among children has been stable between 2000 and 2010. Thus, the increase of relative poverty in families with children has not yet resulted in economic problems among children themselves.
- Estimates of the number of poor children in Sweden depend crucially on the poverty definition. Between 5 and 10 percent or around 100,000 to 200,000 children have an economic situation that is substantially worse than that of others, but most children in this category have their own room and possessions such as mobile phones and own computers. Around 1–1.5 per cent or around 25,000 children lack more basic necessities, and around 2–3 per cent, or 50,000 children, live in long-term poverty.
- Children of single parents and of immigrants have higher poverty rates than other children. Their welfare is particularly sensitive to business cycles, as their parents tend to have a weaker labour market attachment than parents in other groups.
- Child poverty has become more concentrated to families where parents are not gainfully employed.
- Family poverty is related to children's economic situation. Children of poor parents more often have economic problems themselves, but most children

with poor parents have a high material living standard, good social relations and leisure activities. Family poverty is also associated with children's social relations and activities, those from poorer backgrounds being less active and having somewhat weaker social relations.

Child Poverty in Sweden

In recent decades, studies of child poverty have become more common. Partly, this is because UN demands of the countries that have ratified the Child Convention that they monitor the trends in the living conditions of children and adolescents (article 44). Researchers and international organisations have therefore developed different "welfare indices" for young people [4,5], where material living conditions appear to be a central indicator for children's wellbeing [6].

In Sweden, child poverty has become a hot political topic, followed by political parties, authorities, and interest organisations [7–9]. The government has also identified a set of indicators for following up policies directed towards, or concerning the young [10], including several indicators of economic resources.

This report will both broaden and deepen the study of child poverty in Sweden through analyses of trends in poverty among families with children, and directly among children. In doing that, we will also compare different measures of poverty, and study the association between parental and filial poverty.

We begin our study by discussing alternative definitions of child poverty based on family income, and show the development over time using these. Secondly, we will widen the perspective and study poverty among children directly. The difference in approaches is not primarily in *how* we measure poverty but *whose* poverty we measure – the household's or the children's. Basing the calculation of child poverty on the household economy is reasonable because it sets the limits for children's economic resources. But when studying child poverty, we are also well advised to turn to the children themselves and trust their report on their economic and material standard, as well as their own experiences of economic problems. The results below attest to the fact that using both approaches is necessary to get the complete picture of child poverty.

Thirdly, we will link the parents' economic resources to their children's, reporting the association between them. We then broaden that perspective and bring in other child outcomes that we may envisage being determined by the household economy: overcrowding, safety, social participation, leisure time activities, health-related behaviour, and psychological and somatic health.

What is Child Poverty?

Measuring poverty among children

According to a common definition, a person is poor who cannot live a life on par with others in the society in which he/she lives [11–12]. Thus, it is not a matter of survival – having food, clothes, and shelter – but to have the economic resources to participate in social life and to meet fellow citizens without shame. The social dimension signals that it is not lacking money per se that is the important thing, but the fact that this lack eventually makes the poor socially isolated, either because of active exclusion by others or because poor people themselves withdraw from social events out of shame. While the social consequences of poverty are mostly a conjecture in poverty research, longitudinal studies appear to support this view [60]. Following this lead, child poverty could be defined as a lack of economic resources – stemming from the household's economy or their own – that prevents children from participating as equals in social life.

Obviously, it is difficult to adjudicate the level of poverty that leads to adverse social outcomes. What is required for children to participate as equals depends on where they live, who their friends are, etc. In schools or neighbourhoods where many families are affluent, it may cost more to uphold an "adequate" living standard. The age is also of importance: for younger children, the social consequences of poverty are no doubt milder, but from the start of school and through puberty they may be tangible. Because it is neither reasonable nor possible to identify local or individual poverty limits the standard solution is to estimate one common level of income where an average person can live a life on par with others - a life in "decency", as Gailbraith put it [61]. This level is normally seen as being lower than the average, or median income, but not so low as to make a commonly shared life-style in the population out of reach. One such level that is often a politically relevant indicator, is the income under which one can claim social assistance (or welfare benefits) falling under this income means that people do not have an adequate living standard, where "adequate" can be interpreted as what is seen as acceptable in a given society at a given time.

Income standard – absolute income poverty

The common way of defining a poverty threshold, or poverty line, is to calculate the costs for a "basket" of consumer items and services. This is normally (but rather

confusingly) called an "absolute" poverty measure, although this measure relates to the living standard of the population in a specific time and place. It will therefore differ according to country and year of measurement, even if the consumption patterns normally change only slowly (different strategies for updating these measures are discussed in [14]).¹

The idea in Swedish social policy is that Social Assistance (SA) should guarantee an adequate living standard, and therefore the eligibility limit for SA is a poverty line of obvious relevance. However, the practical definition for the payment of SA has changed over time, and therefore we use the poverty line used 1985–1995 (adjusted for consumer price index), which was built on a more comprehensive basket than more recent ones. This measure is known as *low income standard*, and is one that we use extensively in this report.²

A disadvantage with using income-based poverty measures is that the economic resources of self-employed often become underestimated, leading to low reliability in identifying the poor. In fact, using income as arbiter of poverty status leads to the improbable situation where no less than 40 per cent of all children who are defined as poor have parents who are self-employed [17]. There is no doubt that self-employed can be poor, but several tests show that these figures are vastly over-rated – the economic resources of self-employed are far greater than what is suggested by their incomes, probably because they can choose non-income ways of remuneration. We believe, however, that while including self-employed will overestimate the number of poor, it will not affect the poverty trends.

Social Assistance

An alternative poverty measure is to define as poor those who get Social Assistance (SA), the advantage being that their economic situation has been comprehensively evaluated (whereas a pure income measure does not take assets or savings into account), though there are problems also with this measure. First, because the SA level is politically determined, the number of recipients can be influenced by the government or even by local administrators: and a less generous definition will automatically reduce poverty (and, correspondingly, any attempt at reducing poverty by lowering the requirements for SA will paradoxically only increase the number of poor).

¹Absolute measures of this kind must not be confused with the poverty measures used in studies of developing countries, where an absolute poverty threshold such as "one dollar a day" is often used.

² By inflating the poverty threshold only with CPI (leaving the basket unchanged) it is possible that the measure gets somewhat dated over time. However, when we replace this measure with more recent baskets, we get very similar results. These issues are discussed further in Appendix 3.

Secondly, a problem with using SA as a poverty measure is the reluctance of many to apply for benefits even during hard times, probably because of the stigma associated with it [18]. Although it is difficult to assess, poverty rates may be severely under-estimated when defining them in terms of SA recipiency [19]. Thirdly, those who receive SA are in fact, per definition, not poor anymore, because the benefit lifts them over the poverty threshold. Finally, it is not obvious why recipients of SA should be defined as poor and not people receiving other types of benefits in compensation for low incomes, such as unemployment benefits.

We use SA in this report despite the problems mentioned, and the reason is that SA normally follows the same trends as low income standard [16], so we can use changes in SA over time as an estimate of the trend in absolute poverty, without defining the recipients as poor.

Relative income poverty – a measure of income inequality

During the recent decades it has become standard in Europe to use a measure of relative (income) poverty [1, 20] instead of a poverty threshold defined as purchasing power (absolute poverty). The relative measure is faithful to the idea that poverty should be defined in relation to others, but this is not operationalised in any substantive way (corresponding to the basked for the absolute measure). Instead, more or less arbitrary cut-off points are used, such as the tenth percentile, or disposable incomes lower than 50 (OECD) or 60 (EU) per cent of the median income in a given country. In this definition (sometimes called at-risk-of-poverty), poverty is a measure of income inequality in the lower half of the income distribution, and thus defines many as poor in countries with unequal income distributions, even if their absolute purchase power is sufficient - this has lead to a situation where, according to OECD, child poverty is more widespread in the UK than in Hungary [3]. Another obvious drawback with this measure is that families with increasing purchasing power may sink into poverty because other families get higher incomes, and vice versa. A previous study of poverty trends [16] also showed that the relative poverty measure gave a counter-intuitive picture of poverty development during the great recession in Sweden at the beginning of the 1990s, decreasing as unemployment sky-rocketed and the economy crumbled, and then increasing as times got better. We use relative income poverty in this report as a complementary measure, but we see the use of several measures simultaneously as a way to enhance our understanding of poverty trends.

Table 1 shows the threshold values for relative income poverty, absolute income poverty, and SA for 2010.

Table 1. Thresholds for different poverty measures

Thresholds for absolute poverty, relative poverty and Social Assistance for households with different composition in different regions. SEK per month.

Family type	Place of residence									
	Sweden	Greater Stockholm		Greater Gothenburg		Other municip. with 75 000+ inh.		Other municip.		
	Relative poverty*	Absolute poverty	Social Assist-	Absolute poverty	Social Assist-	Absolute poverty	Social Assist-	Absolute poverty	Social Assist-	
	Kronor	Kronor	Kronor	Kronor	Kronor	Kronor	Kronor	Kronor	Kronor	
Single person	10 479	9 001	9 075	8 742	8 816	8 523	8 557	8 139	8 143	
Cohabiting couple										
Without children	15 823	13 958	13 809	13 518	13 369	13 436	13 246	13 004	12 785	
1 child: age 3	21 271	18 199	17 773	17 756	17 330	17 662	17 186	17 229	16 723	
2 children: ages 3 and 5	25 672	21 371	20 552	20 928	20 109	20 834	19 965	20 401	19 502	
3 children: ages 2, 4 and 12	30 073	25 317	24 844	25 034	24 561	24 867	24 335	24 264	23 701	
Single parent										
1 child: age 3	15 927	13 520	13 527	13 080	13 087	12 998	12 965	12 566	12 503	
2 children: ages 3 and 5	20 328	17 694	17 002	17 251	16 558	17 157	16 414	16 724	15 952	
3 children: ages 2, 4 and 12	24 729	20 380	20 050	19 936	19 607	19 842	19 463	19 410	19 000	

*60 per cent of median income (disposable equivalised income)

The threshold for SA is estimated using the national norm (*riksnormen*) and estimated costs for housing, unemployment insurance, child care, electricity, insurances and travel.

Source: HEK, Statistics Sweden.

Economic and material deprivation

An alternative to income measures of poverty (whether in absolute or relative form), is to use indicators of economic problems, asking, for example, whether one has access to a given amount of money if needed (cash margin) or whether one has had difficulties covering costs for rent, heating, food, etc. Another option is to measure consumption directly. This can be done, for example, by determining a "necessary" consumption level, and then check - via surveys - whether a household reaches it, rather than measuring the possibilities of doing so in terms of income [22, 23]. The consumption level, in turn, can be measured in different ways, for example, by information on housing standards, savings, or assets such as a car, a washing machine, or other consumer durables (or even consumption in terms of dining out, having birthday parties, etc.). The lack of economic and material resources is often termed economic or material deprivation. While it is an advantage to analyse consumption in the sense that it is closer to the theory of poverty as an economic situation with social consequences, it is obvious that the problem is that consumption is also a life-style choice, and economic problems in terms of lack of cash margin may come about because consumption is too high. From a child perspective, however, this is not necessarily an objection to deprivation measures, as these choices may not be the children's but rather their parents.

It is a strength to analyse poverty measures of deprivations in conjunction with income poverty because the overlap between these indicators is surprisingly small [24,25]. Combining them, if possible, can lead to higher precision when identifying the poor [26] as we can exclude those who have economic resources but low incomes as well as those who have low liquid resources because they have chosen to live at a high consumption level.

Why do we need several measures of poverty among families with children?

Different definitions of poverty not only yield different numbers of poor children, but also identify different groups in the population. This is not unreasonable, as there is no given single condition that objectively can be defined as poverty: different measures capture different dimensions of poverty to varying degree. Choosing only one measure is tempting because it makes the analysis simple, but we then run the risk of missing out on children with a similarly problematic economic situation, and we may even ignore some who belong to the most vulnerable groups. At the same time, we run the risk of including children who do not experience the disadvantages of poverty at all, or only briefly. While our report uses several measures of poverty, and thus tells a somewhat more complex story than other reports on child poverty, we believe that we must allow such complexity for understanding the problem. A lesson is that using different definitions makes for different predictions of the level of child poverty – an issue that we address separately – but most show similar trends over time.

Trends in poverty in families with children

Economic deprivation 1968-2011

Does child poverty increase? This is an important question, but the answer is often dependent on the time frame. In the public debate, the focus is normally on the yearly ups and downs, but what is important is not the temporary (often "accidental," or stochastic) bumps, but the more long-term trends – say, 5–10 years or longer. Finding data that can cover long time periods is difficult, but we use two surveys, on the basis of which we can study economic deprivation since the 1960s: The Swedish Level-of-living Survey (LNU), conducted by the Swedish Institute for Social Research (SOFI) since 1968 (but with long time gaps between waves), and the annual Survey of Living Conditions (ULF) conducted by Statistics Sweden (SCB). From 2008, ULF has been merged with Eurostat's European Union Statistics on Income and Living Conditions (EU-SILC) (see Appendix 5), which has severely reduced comparability over time. The measures we can use from the LNU and the ULF surveys concern economic deprivation in terms of cash margin, difficulties in getting the household economy together, economic worries, and the lack of (mostly material) necessities (Box 1).

Figure 1 shows the development of child poverty over time in terms of their families' economic deprivation. The statistics are based on information from parents, who respond to questions about the household, but we have recalculated the percentages according to the number of children in each family, thus making the children the basis of analysis.

In a longer time perspective – here 1968 to 2010 – we can see a clear reduction of the percentage of children with economic problems. It is however the first and last years that stick out in the LNU data – in 1968, such problems were markedly greater than in the period 1974–2000, and then they decreased up until 2010. In the annual ULF-data, which starts later (in our analysis, in 1980), it is not the trend but the fluctuations in economic problems that catch the eye. Such problems were uncommon during the economic heydays of the late 1980s but increased rapidly following the economic crash that started in the autumn of 1991 and lasted up to

Box 1. Indicators of economic deprivation of families

Indicator	Interview information
Lack cash margin by own means/ Economic deprivation	Cannot raise a sum of money within a week through own assets or savings ^{a,b,c}
Lack cash margin entirely/ Economic deprivation	As above, but cannot lend money either ${}_{{\rm a},{\rm b}}$
Economic crisis	Have sometime during the last 12 months had problem making ends meet (pay for food, rent, bills, etc.)
Worried about the private economy	Often or sometimes worried about own or family economy the upcoming year
Material deprivation	Cannot finance at least three out of nine necessary consumer items or services ^d

a. ULF 1980-2007. The sum required has been increased over time to compensate, approximately, for inflation: (1980-81: 5,000 SEK); (1982-84: 7,000); (1985-87: 8,000); (1988-89: 9,000); (1990-93: 12,000); (1994-95: 13,000); (1996-2003: 14,000); (2005-07: 15,000). In 2006, there was a methods change, from face-to-face to telephone, meaning that estimates for the pre- and post-2006 waves are not comparable.

b. LNU 1968-2010: The sum required has been increased over time to compensate, approximately, for inflation: (1968: 2,000 SEK); (1974: 2,500); (1981: 5,000); (1991: 10,000); (2000: 12,000); (2010: 14,000). For 1991 and 2000, the sum is somewhat lower than in ULF.

c. ULF/SILC 2008-2011: 8,000 SEK. At the change from ULF to EU-SILC in 2008, both the sum and the formulation of the question changed, meaning that estimates up to 2007 and from and including 2008 are not comparable.

d. EU-SILC 2005-2010: Necessities: rent, heating, cash margin (1/12 of 60% or median); eating meat, fish, or equal protein-based meal at least every second day; one weeks vacation away; car; washing machine; TV-set; telephone.

1996–97. For example, in 1990, 12 per cent of children (0–18) lived in households with no cash margin while the corresponding figure for 1997 was 25 per cent. During this period, the proportion of children living in families who had difficulties meeting their economic needs increased from 20 to 30 per cent. Recovery after the recession was slow at first, and it was not until the middle of the first decade of the 21st century that poverty rates, measured this way, had come down to pre-recession levels.

Together, the two surveys support the conclusion that the proportion of children in households with economic troubles has decreased since around the year 2000. In the ULF studies, it is unfortunately impossible, due to changes in methods and

Figure 1. Trends in economic deprivation of familes with children in two surveys

Per cent of children living in families with different economic problems. Children 0–16 in 1968–2010 (LNU) and children 0–18 in 1980–2011 (ULF/SILC).



* Estimates in ULF/SILC are comparable within the periods 1980-2005 and 2008-2011, but a change in data collection method in 2006 and in the cash margin question in 2008 means that estimates cannot be compared across these periods.

Source: ULF/SILC, Statistics Sweden; LNU, Swedish Institute for Social Research.

survey questions, to compare changes after 2005, but we can analyse trends from 2008 and onwards (cf. the note to Figure 1). The results from the LNU survey however support the conclusion that the proportion of children in households facing economic problems in 2010 is lower than what it was before the recession. The other two indicators of economic problems – worries about the economy and material deprivation – follow the same pattern and show a decrease toward the end of the studied period.

Changes in income poverty and social assistance

While the trends in economic deprivation can be studied as far back as the 1960s, it is difficult to find comparable data on income poverty covering such temporal ground. The most reliable data source is the Household Finances Survey (HEK), done annually by SCB and with good comparability since 1991. We use this survey

Box 2. Income poverty in The Household Finances Survey (HEK)

In HEK, information about the composition and expenditures of a household are based on survey questions, while incomes are taken from registers. This combination is a big advantage, but as in all analyses where register information on incomes is used, there is a risk that some families have higher living standards than what is indicated by the incomes. Self-employed are a special problem in this respect, with few economic problems but low nominal incomes (Appendix 2). It is therefore important to consider that the proportion of poor are over-estimated in analyses of HEK, as they are in other studies defining poverty from register-based income statistics. The level of poverty shown in the figures in this report should therefore be interpreted cautiously. However, it is unlikely that these problems affect trend estimates.

HEK is a survey, meaning that random errors may occur. This also suggests that one should focus on systematic trends over time and differences between groups rather than specific values for short time intervals, such as a few years. In analyses where the sample is broken down into smaller subgroups, annual estimates become particularly sensitive for random errors, and in these cases we show moving averages instead of annual observed values in order to highlight systematic trends.

The earliest comparable information in HEK pertains to 1993. However, in some cases, one can use a specially calculated value for 1991, and in these cases the value for 1992 is interpolated as the average of 1991 and 1993.

for studying income poverty and SA (again at the household level, but expressed as the proportion of poor children) between 1991 and 2010 (see Box 2 and Appendix 5).

Poverty primarily affects families with children

Previous studies of the economic crisis of the 1990s have shown that families with children were badly affected [15, 16, 27–29]. Figure 2 confirms this conclusion.³ The recession between 1991 and 1997 affected all age groups though the age group above 65 was the least affected. Those of working age (20–64) were not affected to the same extent as those with children under 20. Many families with children suffered economically during the crisis: the proportion of children in families in absolute poverty increased from 8 to 19 per cent within a few years.

Toward the end of the 1990s, when the economy recovered, poverty rapidly decreased among households with children, and in 2003 poverty levels were back to pre-recession levels. After that, poverty decreased down to 7 per cent with small, annual fluctuations.⁴

Poverty measure	Definition
Low income standard (absolute poverty)	The household's equivalized disposable income is below the threshold for low in- come standard (the norm for social assis- tance 1985–1995, adjusted for Consumer Price Index [CPI])
Relative poverty	The household's equivalised disposable income is below 60 (or 50) per cent of the median income in the country
Social assistance (SA)	The household has received SA some time during the year (irrespective of duration or volume)

Box 3. Measures of income poverty and social assistance among families with children

Note: Appendix 1 describes definitions and measures of income.

³ Estimates from survey data always come with some margin of error, but in order to make the graphs readable, we do not report confidence intervals. To make the text less complicated we also mostly report trends in absolute poverty while trends in relative poverty and social assistance can be found in Appendix 4.

⁴ For the years 1999–2007, HEK also includes a measure of wealth. When we subtract those with a fortune of 100k SEK or more (approximately 10,000 Euro, 9,000 GBP, or 13,000 USD), poverty levels are 2–3 percentage points lower. The trends, however, are the same.





1992 values are interpolated.

Source: HEK, Statistics Sweden.

 One poverty measure that is related to absolute poverty, as defined here, is SA recipiency – this is indicated by the similarity in trends visible in Figure 2 during and after the recession. During the most recent years, the changes are smaller, but we can note a small increase in SA from 2006 to the present (though more recent figures, not reported here, show a decrease between 2010–11). The trends in absolute poverty and SA for families with children are similar to the overall rate for those in working age, though the levels are higher.

The picture of child poverty is entirely different when studying relative income poverty (Figure 2). In the first half of the 1990s, the proportion of children in relative poverty was at a fairly constant level, but since then it has increased steadily. Those of working age went through the same development but at a lower level. We can see, in the leftmost graph, for children, how the choice of relative poverty definition – as 50 or 60 per cent of the median income – makes a considerable difference for the poverty *level*, but not for the *trend* (and from now on, we stick to the 60 per cent EU level).

Because different measures give different results, it could be worthwhile to elaborate on this – the differences tell something important about development in general. Absolute poverty, like SA recipiency, is about purchasing power, which plummeted during the recession, considerably increasing poverty levels. This increase in poverty levels was more profound for incomes than for SA, probably because households could live on savings and unemployment benefits for some time before they had to turn to welfare. The fact that absolute poverty has decreased since the end of the 1990s meant that families with children have had more money and therefore could consume more.

At the same time as absolute poverty decreased, income inequality increased, both in general and in the lower part of the income distribution [16]. This means that more households with low incomes have come to fall behind those with median incomes. While almost all households with children have seen their purchasing power improve, a growing group of low-income households have, at the same time, fallen behind. The increasing real incomes for this group around 1996–2003 masked, so to speak, their relative income position. In this perspective, it is worrying that the most recent years have witnessed rapidly increasing income differences without any "compensation" in terms of real income growth for households with low incomes. It is, we believe, the *combination* of absolute and relative poverty that produces this situation, also proving the strength in using several poverty measures. If this unfortunate development trickles down to the children themselves is another question, and one to which we will return.

Children who live with one parent

Families with children were, as we have seen, badly affected by the recession in the 1990s. However, there are big differences in poverty levels between different family types. The rapid increase in absolute poverty in the period 1993 to 1997 was pronounced among children who lived with one parent (Figure 3). The poverty rate in this group was, during the entire period 1991 to 2010, around two to three times as high as for children who lived with two parents. Interestingly, this was true whether these were both biological parents or one biological and one step-parent, suggesting that the situation may improve for single parents, as many find a new partner [31].

Figure 4 shows that poverty strikes harder for younger children (0–6 years old) living with a single parent. In 2010, every fifth child in this group lived in a poor

Figure 3. Absolute poverty (low income standard) among children in different family types 1991–2010

Proportion of children aged 0–19 in households with disposable incomes below the absolute poverty limit. Children to single parents, to cohabiting parents* and in reconstituted families**. Per cent.



Per cent

*Biological or adoptive parents.

**One parent and a step-parent. Three year moving averages. 1992 values are interpolated.

Source: HEK, Statistics Sweden.

Figure 4. Absolute poverty (low income standard) among children in different family types and in different age groups 1991–2010

Proportion of children aged 0–6, 7–13 and 14–19 in households with disposable incomes below the absolute poverty limit. Children to single and cohabiting* parents. Per cent.



*Including reconstituted families 1992 values are interpolated. Three year moving averages.

Source: HEK, Statistics Sweden.

household, while the corresponding figure for those older than 6 was around every tenth child. For children living with two parents, there is almost no difference between younger and older children. The explanation for this pattern is probably that young children in one-parent households often live with a younger mother who may have weak connections to the labour market and/or an unqualified job [2].

The percentage of children in single-parent households who receive SA has changed in a similar way as absolute poverty.⁵ From 2005 to 2010, relative poverty increased rapidly – from 25 to 37 per cent – in this group. Regardless of how we measure

⁵ There is one difference: a growing proportion has received SA since 2007 (Appendix 4, Figure B4: 1). This may be because they have moved from one benefit system (e.g., unemployment benefits) to another, SA.

poverty, single parents with children experience much higher poverty rates than two-parent households with children, and their incomes have fallen further behind (Appendix 4, Figure B4:1).

Children of immigrants

The second group that is particularly affected by poverty consists of immigrants, meaning that their children grow up under harsher economic conditions than children with Swedish-born parents. Even though the proportion of absolute income poor among children of immigrants has been reduced by more than half since the mid-1990s, from near 50 per cent to around 20 per cent in 2010, it is still around ten times higher than for children of Swedish descent (Figure 5). The development over time is similar to other groups, with only small changes during the last ten years.

The situation for children of immigrants is no better when we measure poverty as SA or relative income poverty (Appendix 4, Figure B4: 2), and altogether we can only conclude that poverty data paint a gloomy picture for this group: the poverty levels are very high, and show little sign of decline since 2006. One probable reason for this is that immigration is still high, so the group of children of immigrants continues to be composed of a relatively large proportion of newly arrived migrants. When we study those who have been in Sweden for ten years or more (not shown here) we find markedly lower poverty levels, suggesting – in a more optimistic vein – that children of immigrants continue to climb out of poverty over time, even though the group as a whole shows persistent levels. A study of long-term poverty during the 1990s does however note that mobility out of poverty for children of immigrants are much more economically vulnerable than children of the majority population.⁶

Children whose parents are not gainfully employed

The reason that children of immigrants have such an economically troublesome childhood can, to a large extent, be traced back to the parents' weak position in the labour market. In countries like Sweden, with a high minimum wage level and (nowadays) few part-time workers, poverty is very strongly connected to joblessness.

It is clear from Figure 6 that children in families with two gainfully employed parents rarely experience absolute income poverty – and (although we do not show

⁶ Previous studies have shown, however, that the difference in poverty levels varies greatly between different immigrant groups [15, 33].

Figure 5. Absolute poverty (low income standard) among children to cohabiting* parents born abroad or in Sweden 1991–2010

Proportion of children aged 0–19 in households with disposable incomes below the absolute poverty limit. Children to cohabiting* parents, one or both of them born abroad or both born in Sweden. Per cent.



^{*}Including reconstituted families 1992 values are interpolated. Three year moving averages. Children born in Sweden and abroad.

Source: HEK, Statistics Sweden.

them) relative poverty and SA levels are also very low. In fact, even for children with only one gainfully employed parent – irrespective of whether the child lives with one or two parents – poverty levels are low, though not negligible (between 5 and 9 per cent were poor according to the absolute measure).

Poverty levels for children with no gainfully employed parent are in general very high – almost every third child of single parents and every second child of two parents were poor in 2010.⁷ Social assistance levels are in the same region (Appendix 4: Figure 4:3). However, relative poverty rates for children whose parents are outside of the labour market are enormous – 85–90 per cent have incomes that fall below 60 per cent of the median income in 2010 (Appendix 4: Figure 4:4).

⁷ The reason for the higher poverty levels in two-parent families without gainful employment is primarily that the economic needs are higher in two-parent families (recall that we use disposable equivalised incomes, that adjust for the number of household members).

The trends in poverty rates have been both similar and different for children of parents with and without employment. In the first post-recession period, from the late 1990s and up to 2006, absolute poverty and SA levels decreased for both groups. However, after that time period, absolute poverty levels surged for jobless parents (Figure 6), suggesting that different kinds of benefits have not kept up with inflation during the most recent period we study (2007–2010). However, a more dramatic difference between those who are in gainful employment and those who are not concerns the trends in relative poverty (Appendix 4: Table B4: 4). While the gap in poverty levels was tangible already in 1995 (20–35% for jobless as compared to 10–15% for one gainfully employed and 4% for two parents with jobs), it has grown to extraordinary sizes in 2010 (or 85–90% versus 20–25% and 3%).

The development of child poverty from the 1990s and up to 2010 has emphasised the importance of parental employment for reaching an adequate living standard. But is the situation now such that almost all poor children have non-employed parents? No, this is not the case. In fact, almost half of those who we define as poor in an absolute sense have at least one parent with a job (results not shown). But the trend is that gainful employment becomes all the more important for avoiding poverty. The proportion of the (in an absolute sense) poor children who live in a family without any employed parent grew from around 30 per cent in 1993–94 to levels above 50 per cent in 2009–10. The association between employment and child poverty has thus become stronger over the most recent 20-year period. This in turn, can be traced back to the composition of families with children (more immigrants), and to the fact that benefit levels (for those with no income) have not kept up with market incomes.

Poverty persistence

The proportion of poor in a given year does not reveal anything about the degree to which the group of poor consists of the same people from year to year. If the poor are poor for a long time, this reflects a higher degree of social exclusion than if the poor consists, from one year to another, of different people with temporary economic problems. It is also likely that long-term poverty has worse consequences for children who experience it.

Previous studies of poverty persistence in Sweden [16] have shown that many are affected by poverty at some time but most experience only short poverty spells. However, if we study those who are poor at a particular point in time, a large proportion are in a long poverty spell, defined as five years or more of continuous poverty. It is important to note here that families with children have a greater risk

Figure 6. Absolute poverty (low income standard) among children to parents with or without work, by family type 1991–2010

Proportion of children aged 0–19 in households with disposable incomes below the absolute poverty limit. Children to cohabiting* or single parents. Per cent.



*Including reconstituted families. 1992 values are interpolated. Three year moving averages.

Source: HEK, Statistics Sweden.



Figure 7. Persistence of poverty among families with children 2000 and 2010

Proportion of children who up until the survey year have been in 1, 2, 3, 4, and 5 or more years of poverty, or in recurrent poverty. Children who in 2000 or 2010 were aged 4–20 and lived in a family with low income*. Per cent.

* Below 125 per cent of the absolute poverty limit (low income standard). To get adequate sample sizes we here use a higher absolute poverty limit than in other analyses.

Source: LNU, Swedish Institute for Social Research.

for ending up in long-term poverty, and they constitute around 40 per cent of all long-term poor [16].

A comparison between 2000 and 2010 (based on the LNU survey data) shows that long-term poverty among families with children has been radically reduced, from 68 to 39 per cent (Figure 7). Not only has the proportion of children in absolute poverty declined between 2000 and 2010 (as we saw in Figure 2 above), those who are poor also experience shorter spells of poverty. This means that children who grew up during the second half of the 1990s were much more often long-term poor during childhood than those who grew up ten years later. While this can be seen as a rather mechanical effect of the ups and downs of business cycles, it is still possible that the consequences for those who experience it can be real and long-lasting (cf. [34]).

Poverty among children

So far, we have analysed child poverty from the perspective of the household, which is reasonable as the household economy sets limits for the economic resources for all family members. But we do not know whether the distribution of economic resources is equal among family members, or that this distribution is the same in different types of families. Two children whose parents have equal incomes may themselves have different economic margins and material standards depending on what proportion of the household income is spent on children. One way of relaxing the assumption of equal distribution of resources within a household is to study children's economic situation directly – to study the poverty of children. Such information, elicited directly from children themselves, is not available from many data sources, but for some (listed in Appendix 5). These data give, together with information on the household economy just studied, a more comprehensive and nuanced picture of the "factual economy" of children [35]. Letting the children convey information about their own situation is also an ethical question – it is preferable not to let a group's conditions be represented by others.

Measuring poverty among children

When measuring poverty directly among children, the method has to be partly different from the study of families with children. It is difficult to know what economic resources children command because they do not have their own incomes and it is impossible for them (and probably for their parents) to estimate how large a proportion of the household income goes to them. Some get weekly or monthly payments from their parents (or the child allowance), some get money when they need, some work regularly and get to keep the whole or parts of the salary, while others hardly have any cash at all [36]. Even if it is important to measure children's economy directly, it is not possible to do it with great precision; we will therefore use several complementary measures (Box 4). Each has some weakness, but we believe that together they give insights about a child's economic situation that would not be possible without reports directly from children themselves.

Consumption, participation, and material living standards among children

We begin with indicators of relative poverty among children. Questions about whether a responding young person can join their friends in taking part in events

Indicator	Information from interview
Income	Works extra (only children 16–18) Gets their child/study allowance Gets weekly or monthly pocket money
Material resources (deprivation)	Has the following: own room, own TV, own computer, own mobile telephone
Cash margin	Can get 100 SEK (9 Euros) [150 SEK in Child-LNU 2010] until tomorrow, e.g., to go to the cinema, if needed
Participation	Could not afford to join friends for events etc. several times during the last 6 months
Consumption	Could not afford to buy things that s/he wanted, and that many in her/his age has, several times during the last 6 months.

Box 4. Indicators of children's economy and economic deprivation

(participation) or whether they can afford to buy things that their friends have (consumption) both relate to the consumption level of children's most tangible reference group. These indicators therefore capture the social dimension of poverty (or, at least, of lacking liquid economic resources).

These indicators were used in both Child-LNU and Child-ULF, studying children aged 10–18, and Figure 8 shows that 6–12 per cent in this group have experienced economic problems with both participation and consumption in the period 2002–2011.⁸ Between 2003 and 2007, the proportion decreased from 12 to 6 per cent, but has since increased somewhat to 8 per cent. The trends for participation and consumption diverged between 2007 and 2011, but the sample was quite small in 2011, making the estimates for the end of the period less reliable.

Beginning in 2009, two questions were added: if the respondent would want to participate in a leisure time activity, but cannot afford it; and if they have not been able to afford to participate in a school outing or other school activity. For the first indicator, 3–4 per cent answered in the affirmative, but note that this does not mean that they cannot afford *any* leisure time activity, only that there is *some* activity

⁸ In all analyses of Child-ULF and Child-LNU we use design weights to compensate for the fact that children have different sample probabilities depending on family type – those with two resident parents, for example, have twice the chance of being included than do those residing with one parent.

they cannot afford. It is an extremely small proportion – around 0.3 per cent – that claims that they have had problems participating in a school activity due to a lack of economic resources (schools are not allowed to charge pupils for such events, though this still occurs).

In general, the results show that children's relative poverty fluctuated during the 2000s, but without any discernable trend. During the same time, as we noted in Figure 2, the relative poverty among families with children has increased rapidly. The theory behind the relative poverty measure says that when low-income earners

Figure 8. Problems among children to afford participation and consumption, according to two surveys



Proportion of children aged 10–18 who often have problem with participation*, consumption** or both participation and consumption.

*Has several times during the last 6 months been unable to afford to do something with friends that one wanted to do.

** Has several times during the last 6 months been unable to afford something that one wanted to buy and that many of the same age have.

In 2006 there was a change in data collection method (from interview to phone), the first year only for half of the sample. This is marked by a broken curve, and affects comparability in consumption problems but not in the other two measures.

Source: Child-ULF, Statistics Sweden; Child-LNU, Swedish Institute for Social Research.

are amassed at levels far away from the median income-earners, their problems with living a life on par with others will rise. The fact that this has not happened for youths is therefore notable, and begs the question why the trends are not aligned. There are at least two possibilities here. First, parents may compensate their children economically so that when the family falls behind, they allocate relatively more resources to the children. Second, it may tell us that the validity of the relative income poverty measure is wanting. This could be the case if the reference group of children is not the "median kids," but their equally poor school-mates or neighbours, making residential and school segregation a mitigating factor. It could also simply be because the relative income poverty measure is an arbitrary construct, identifying many families that may not be afflicted with the problems that follow from "true" economic vulnerability.

Another important aspect of children's economy is whether they have a cash margin should they suddenly need money for something (going to the cinema, for example). This indicator is unfortunately only partly comparable over time however. Over the whole period, around 10–15 per cent claim that they cannot muster 10 Euro for the next coming day, with no discernable trend (results not shown). The problems, naturally, are greater for the youngest and very rare for 17–18-year-olds, but the differences between age groups have declined over time.

Previous research has established that Swedish children have a high material wellbeing [17], also in an international perspective [3, 6], and there is no sign of deterioration during the period we study (Figure 9). Around 90 per cent of 10–18 year-olds have their own room, a proportion that has been constant over time. More than half have their own TV-set, and the technical development is reflected in the fact that the possession of a mobile phone has increased from 43 to 96 per cent, and the proportion with their own computer has grown from 26 to 73 per cent.

Children's access to own money

Having access to own money is an important aspect of the level of living – understood as command over resources – especially for children of the age when they are out on their own, without parents. Recurrent incomes come most often from parents, but older children also work during weekends, in the summer or when school is out. It is also likely that grandparents or other relatives contribute to young people's economy.

A good 80 per cent of children 10–18 years old have regular incomes from their parents, a proportion that has been more or less constant during the period from 2001 to 2008. The average sum was also relatively constant, around 40 Euro per

Figure 9. Material standard among children, according to two surveys

Proportion of children aged 10–18 who have their own room, mobile phone, TV, or computer.



The change of data collection method in Child-ULF in 2006 is marked with a broken curve. Source: Child-ULF, Statistics Sweden; Child-LNU, Swedish Institute for Social Research.
month. In the category without regular incomes, most claim that they get money from their parents when needed (an "on demand economy"), but we were not able to ascertain how much money this entails. Only 3–5 per cent of the children report that they never get any money from their parents; this is most common in the younger ages.

Both the regularity and size of the incomes from parents are strongly dependent on the child's age (Figure 10), and we cannot trace any change over time in these results: the oldest (16-18 years old) receive around 80 Euros per month and the youngest (10-12 years old) around 11 Euros (Figure 11).

Getting money from work is an alternative for the older children. Around 16 per cent of 16-18 year-olds works every week during school terms, 13 per cent some time during the month, and 70 per cent hardly work at all (results not shown). It is more common to work during summer breaks - around half of all 16-18 year-olds have done so during the most recent break. This kind of extra work has not changed in popularity during the period we study, 2001-2011.

Figure 10. Regular income from parents among children in different age groups 2001-2008

Proportion of children aged 10-18 who have weekly/monthly allowance or get their child/student allowance. Average sum among those with incomes and among all children. SEK per month.





Source: Child-ULF, Statistics Sweden.



Average sum per age group. SEK per month.



The change of data collection method in Child-ULF in 2006 is marked with a broken curve.

Poverty among children: vulnerable groups

Earlier in this report, we saw that children residing with only one parent, and children of immigrants have much higher risks of growing up under adverse economic conditions than other children (Figure 3–5). To what extent is this reflected in their own economic situation?

As demonstrated by Figure 12, upper graph, children who have experienced a parental separation clearly have a higher risk for problems with consumption or participation: 36–38 per cent have such economic problems compared with 21 per cent among children who live with two biological (or adoptive) parents. The latter also somewhat more often have cash margins (93 vs. 88 per cent). It is interesting to note that children in reconstituted families have the same level of economic problems as children to single parents, despite the fact that the household economy among children with step-parents is almost identical to the one in households with two original parents (Figure 3). This is a strong indication that incomes are not shared with step-children to the same extent as biological children. When it comes to material standard, there is however no systematic disadvantage for children in reconstituted families.

Figure 12. Problems with participation and consumption and lack of cash margin and material goods among children 2008–2011

Proportion of children who have problems with participation^a or consumption^b, or both, and children who lack cash margin or different goods. Children 10–18 with different family types/ parent origin. Per cent.^c





^a Has several times during the last 6 months been unable to afford to do something with friends that one wanted to do.

^b Has several times during the last 6 months been unable to afford something that one wanted to buy and that many of the same age have.

^c Average proportion for 2008–2011.

* The difference to two-parent families and to Swedish born parents are statistically significant (P<0.05).



Figure 13. Children's incomes from parents in different family types 2001–2008 Proportion of children 10–18 who get weekly/monthly allowance or child/student allowance. Per cent.

* The difference to two-parent families and to Swedish born parents are statistically significant (P<0.05).

**Including reconstituted families.

Source: Child-ULF, Statistics Sweden.

Figure 12, lower graph, describes the differences in children's economy between immigrants' and the majority's offspring. Both consumption and participation problems are relatively equal, even though children of immigrants more often have both these problems. Material standards are fairly similar too, with one striking exception: more than 30 per cent of children of immigrants lack their own room, while this is true not even for 4 per cent of children of Swedish-born parents. Another difference pertains to the regular income from parents (in whatever form) – Figure 13 attests to the fact that children of immigrants have such money flow less often (this is also true for children of single parents, but the difference to two-parent families is small).

Now, one possibility is that children of immigrants work during leisure time, and that there is little need for parents to support them with cash on a regular basis. However, this is not the case. On the contrary, Figure 14 verifies that extra work is a phenomenon that is substantially more common among children of Swedish descent, leading to a growing gap in children's economy to the disadvantage of children of immigrants (while, here, children who live with a single parent work to a similar extent as those with two parents).

Figure 14. Youth with work 2002–2011

Proportion of young people 16–18 who work extra during their free time** or during summer holidays, by family type and parent origin. Per cent.^a



^a Average proportion for 2002–2011.

* The difference to two-parent families and to Swedish born parents are statistically significant (P<0.05).

**At least once a month

***Including reconstituted families

Consequences of child poverty

A common belief is that poverty has negative consequences for children. This is a reasonable but surprisingly seldom tested assumption that suffers from two ambiguities. The first is the causal postulation – is it really the economy that is behind any unfavourable condition experienced by the economically vulnerable? If this were the case, increased economic support to poor families with children would reduce the problem. Only a few studies have made serious attempts at testing the causal assumption, and they find mixed support [37–41]. Alternatively, there is another factor behind, influencing both the economy and the child's wellbeing and living conditions, such as parents' education, work capability, or health.

The second ambiguity concerns whether to consider short- or long-term child outcomes. Previous research has often concentrated on (easily measured) long-term consequences, such as educational attainment, nest-leaving, or teenage pregnancy [42]. Outcomes like these are certainly important to study, but must not conceal the crucial issue of the here-and-now consequences of poverty [43–45]. If poverty reduces the scope of action of young people, if it impedes their chances of making and keeping friends, if it makes them feel ashamed and lowers their self-esteem, or affects their psychological wellbeing negatively, then this is unquestionably sufficient for child poverty to be regarded as a serious societal problem, no matter whether it has long-term consequences or not [46]. Here, we shall study the immediate (here-and-now) situation for economically vulnerable children – a child perspective on poverty that is all too often missing. However, given the cross-sectional nature of our data, we will not be able to determine whether or not any association between the household economy and children's outcomes represents a causal effect.

The association between the economic resources of parents and children

Poverty at the household and child level are, of course, not independent. Children who grow up in poor households face increased risk of experiencing economic problems themselves, even if studies have shown that this association is far from perfect [17, 46]. We can illustrate this by comparing the economic deprivation of parents and children. Among children whose parents lack cash margin (here, measured in 2002–2005), 34 per cent lack such margin themselves, as compared to 19 per cent among other children (results not shown).

Turning instead to children's economic problems in terms of participation and consumption, Figure 15 shows that those whose parents lack cash margins more often face the combination of these difficulties: 13–16 per cent of children of economically deprived parents experienced both of these problems often, as compared with 7–8 per cent of other children. For the latter time period, 2008–09 and 2010–11, there is a tendency to declining differences as children's economic problems decrease somewhat for children from poorer families and increase slightly for others.⁹

Figure 15. Consumption and participation among children by parents' access to cash margin



Proportion of children 10–18 who often have problems with both participation* and consumption**, by parents' access to cash margin***.

*Has several times during the last 6 months been unable to afford to do something with friends that one wanted to do.

**Has several times during the last 6 months been unable to afford something that one wanted to buy and that many of the same age have.

*** The sum has been adjusted for inflation over time (see Box 1). With the step from ULF to ULF/SILC in 2008 both the sum (now 8,000 SEK, low cash margin) and the question was changed, meaning that the estimates for 2002-2005 and 2008-2011 are not comparable. To get adequate sample sizes proportions are averaged over two years.

Source: Child-ULF and ULF/SILC, Statistics Sweden.

 $^{^9}$ Changes in methodology in Child-ULF prevent us from interpreting changes that occur between the two periods 2002–05 and 2008–11 in Figure 15.

One aspect of economic deprivation is lacking things that young people often possess. The difference in such material wellbeing is small between families with and without cash margin (Figure 16). This, of course, does not preclude differences in what *types* of mobile phones, computers, etc. children have. The most noteworthy difference in Figure 16 is for own room, which almost all children in non-poor households have (95 per cent), while the proportion among children from poorer background is lower (85 per cent).



Figure 16. Material standard among children by parents' access to cash margin. Average for 2008–2011

*The difference between parents with and without cash margin is significant (p<0.05). Source: Child-ULF and ULF/SILC, Statistics Sweden.

In sum, in addition to having slightly lower material standard, children whose parents have economic problems (lack cash margin) also have more economic problems themselves. However, there is a large majority also in this group with economically deprived parents who do not seem to suffer at all economically. Parents' economic situation is thus not at all mechanically transferred to their children's situation. This, in turn, may be because poor parents compensate their children by giving them a larger share of their economic resources. To be sure, it can also be that we have used a measure of parental poverty that does not identify the poor with great precision, but includes those who have only temporary or slight economic problems. An alternative is that, in order to have negative effects on children, poverty must be long-term. Finally, it is of course quite possible that benefactors other than the parents uphold the economic standard of children – support comes naturally from grandparents, but also from other relatives and perhaps charities. In addition, parental economic resources are in many ways supplanted by welfare state policies such as subsidised services.

The association between parents' economic problems and children's level of living

The family economy is important not only because economic problems reduce the scope of action and lead to a lower material living standard, but also because a strained economy can affect other dimensions of the level of living. The dimension that is most obviously related to the economy is housing – as noted above, for example, children in poorer families less often have their own room. Previous research in Sweden has shown that poverty strongly influences the type of occupancy (over 60 per cent of poor children lived in rented apartments, while only 15 per cent of the non-poor did so), the size of the dwelling (66 per cent experienced overcrowding vs. 17 per cent), and safety in the neighbourhood [17].

In Table 2, we expand the analysis of the association between the household economy and children's living conditions to also include other outcomes, namely participation in leisure time activities, relations with friends, health, health-related behaviour, safety, and crowded housing (see Appendix 1 for a description of the measures used). In our analysis here, family economic problems are defined as lacking cash margin in combination with belonging to the lowest quintile of disposable equivalised income. Other poverty definitions, based on parents' economy, give comparable results, thus suggesting that although different definitions capture different individuals, they relate similarly to child outcomes.

We should emphasise that what we can study here are associations, that is, to what extent poor children more often have different kinds of problems. With the data available, it is not possible to ascertain that it really is the economy that causes the problems, or if the "real" influence comes from some other characteristic that is related both to the family economy and the child outcome (what is known as a spurious correlation). To reduce the number of alternative explanations, we control statistically for a number of background variables (see Table 2). This means that differences in outcomes between poor and non-poor are unlikely to come about because these groups differ in their composition of gender, age, region, parents' edu-

Child outcome	Parental poverty				
	Lacks cash margin and has income in lowest quintile				
	Among non-	Among poor	Adjusted ^a difference		
	poor		(non-poor – poor)		
	%	%	%-units		
Organised sports activity every week	66,6	51,1	12,2		
¹ Safe in neighbourhood (day)	97,7	94,6	1,7		
¹ Safe in neighbourhood (night)	79,3	71,2	5,0		
¹ Safe to and from school	94,4	90,5	2,0		
Friend at home every week	76,4	67,1	9,3		
Visit friend every week	82,5	73,1	7,7		
Meet friends in free time every week	96,3	93,4	2,3		
Exercise every week	85,5	74,8	7,4		
² Cannot afford activity	3,3	4,2	-1,2		
Vandalization in the neighbourhood ^F	11,6	29,2	-13,1		
No friend in class	9,8	15,5	-4,2		
Not breakfast every day	24,4	37,5	-8,7		
Not lunch every day	17,1	21,0	-2,7		
Smokes every week (age 15+)	13,9	23,6	-9,2		
¹ Alcohol every month (age 15+)	37,1	27,8	(0, 0)		
	Index				
Psychological problems (scale 0-23)	6,4	7,0	-0,5		
Somatic problems (scale 0-16)	4,3	4,7	-0,4		
Bullied (scale 0-16)	1,5	1,8	-0,2		
	Persons/roor	Persons/room			
Persons/room ^F	0,8	1,1	-0,2		

Table 2. Associations between child outcomes and parental poverty

^aAdjusted for survey year, sex, age, interaction sex/age, region, parent education, parental health and parental immigrant status.

^F According to parents.

All estimates are for 2001–2010, except:

¹ For the period 2002–2010

² For the period 2009–2010

Differences in parentheses () are not statistically significant, otherwise estimates are significant (P<0.05).

Source: Child-ULF, ULF and ULF/SILC, Statistics Sweden.

cation, parents' health, or immigration status (the adjusted differences are shown in the rightmost column in Table 2; estimates of control variables not shown).

Table 2 reveals a relatively strong association between poverty and leisure time activities. Around two out of three children in non-poor families participate in organised sports activities every week, compared to only half of those in poor families. On the other hand, only 4 per cent of the latter claim that they do not participate for economic reasons, and this percentage is very close to the figure (3 per cent) for other children. This suggests that the economic situation is not the direct cause for poorer children not to participate.

Most children have an active social life, meeting friends often, but there are some differences to the disadvantage of poorer children; they claim to less often have a friend in their school class, and to be subject to bullying more often. Even if these differences are not alarming, they remind us that poverty can have real-life, every-day social consequences that are grave for young people.

When it comes to different aspects of housing, it is obvious that the economy matters. Children in poorer families more often live in areas where it is common that property gets destroyed, and they more often feel unsafe in their neighbourhood in the evenings, and on their way to and from school (though the difference here are not substantial). When it comes to safety, the differences are smaller than was the case at the beginning of the millennium [17], which appears to be because of a general increase in the feeling of safety during the last decade.

Children in poorer families not only participate more rarely in sports activities, they also exercise less often: 75 per cent exercise every week, compared with 86 per cent of children of more fortunate economic backgrounds. Also other health-related behaviours differ to the disadvantage of poor children: they skip breakfast more often (38 relative to 24 per cent) and they also skip lunch somewhat more often. They do not drink alcohol as much as other children, but after statistic controls we find that this is only because poorer children are, on average, younger. Smoking is however more common among children in poorer families, which challenges explanations only in terms of economic resources. The differences in psychological and somatic health are relatively small, even if they also point to a disadvantage for poorer children.

It should be emphasised that it is not possible to establish how much of the observed differences in Table 2 are actually due to "true" (causal) effects of economic problems. For housing problems and safety, it is reasonable to expect a causal effect because economic resources are so fundamental to where and how families live.

Also for organised activity, there is a risk that the economy sets limits for children's participation, and the possibilities of making and maintaining friends may be affected by the extent to which they can partake in costly activities and consumption. However, when it comes to health and health-related behaviour it is more difficult to draw conclusions. Maybe children in poorer families exercise less often because it is more difficult for them to find an attractive form of training with a limited budget – but why do they skip lunch more often, and smoke more? Here, we can assume that some economically vulnerable families also have other characteristics that we do not capture in our analyses, and that, potentially, are the real causes to behaviour that may affect health.

Swedish child poverty in international perspective

Child poverty in Sweden may seem trivial in a global perspective, but the most relevant comparison is with other modern welfare states. Such international comparisons suggest that Swedish children and youth have a low level of material deprivation. Out of 30 studied countries in 2010, Sweden had the lowest proportion of children 0–18 who lived in families that lacked access to at least three out of nine necessities (see Box 1). The proportion was persistently low for the period 2005–2010, and was similar to the levels in the other Scandinavian countries, the Netherlands, and Luxembourg [47].

UNICEF [3] also shows that material deprivation is very uncommon among Swedish children. Just over 1 per cent of children below age 16 in 2009 lacked two or more out of 14 necessities (see Table 3 for a list). Out of 29 studied countries, only Iceland had a lower rate – the other Nordic countries and the Netherlands all had rates below 3 per cent. This can be compared to 6 per cent for Great Britain, 9 per cent for Germany, 27 per cent for Portugal, and 73 per cent for Romania.

When comparing relative poverty, Sweden fares somewhat worse: in 2009, 7 per cent of children aged 0–17 lived in families with incomes below 50 per cent of the national median. Sweden had the 7th lowest poverty rate among 35 countries [3], and, just as for material deprivation, a rate similar to other Nordic countries and the Netherlands. The corresponding number for Germany was 9 per cent, for Great Britain 12 per cent, and for the United States 23 per cent. Sweden and the other Nordic countries also have low rates of children in absolute poverty [2].¹⁰

¹⁰ UNICEF also analyses the poverty gap in their reports, that is, how far the family incomes of poor children are from those of non-poor children. In a 2012 report [3] the poverty gap is defined as the distance between the median income among the poor and the 60% relative poverty line (data from EU-SILC 2009). In a report from 2010 [48] it is defined as the distance between overall median income and income at the 10th percentile (data from EU-SILC 2008). Surprisingly, the results in these reports tell very different stories: out of the seven countries, that in 2009 had the lowest rates in terms of both deprivation and relative poverty, only Iceland and Finland had small poverty gaps, while Sweden and Norway had very high gaps and Denmark was among the very worst in terms of the poverty gap. Presumably, this would mean that Sweden, Norway and Denmark had low poverty rates in 2009, but that the poor in these countries had incomes very far from the respective country's normal income. However, in the UNICEF report from 2010 there is no such pattern – Sweden, Norway and Denmark had small poverty gaps in 2008. It is unlikely that the situation should have deteriorated dramatically from one year to another, so a more reasonable conclusion is that the differences in measures between the reports provide, for some reason, different results.

Explanations for the low levels of child poverty in Sweden and the other Nordic countries are often sought in welfare state arrangements. For example, pover-ty-reducing effects have been found for taxes and benefits [2, 49] but also for the dual-earner family policy [50]. In fact, the situation for children may be even better than the above comparisons suggest, as they do not take benefits in kind into account. Children in Sweden have, for example, free medical care, inexpensive child-care, free school lunches, and free schooling, meaning that their families will have more income left for other necessities than families in many other countries.

All previous international comparisons are made in terms of parental incomes or parental reports of family or child deprivation. We have access to brand new data from the CILS4EU project, based on interviews with approximately 19,000 14-year-olds in Sweden, Germany, the Netherlands and the UK during 2010-2011 [51, 52], on the basis of which we can compare children's self-reported economic and material conditions across these countries. Our results show that the overall material and economic standard is high among 14-year-olds in all of these countries. There are some differences in economic conditions across countries, but no grounds for saying that children in Sweden fare dramatically better or worse than children in the other three countries. Given the large differences in family income poverty – relative and absolute poverty rates among families with children are, for example, two or three times higher in England than in Sweden (the size of the difference varies depending on definition, data and period [2,3] – it is remarkable that there are not larger and more systematic differences in children's economic and material standards. This may suggest a compensating behaviour of parents in that they prioritise children's welfare, meaning that the variation in living conditions is smaller among children than among parents.

Children in all four countries have access to similar monthly amounts of money (around 75 EUR, somewhat less in Germany), but the source of income varies: only 14 per cent of Swedish children have their own incomes from work, this compared to 50 per cent of Dutch children and around 30 per cent of German and British children. Instead, Swedish children get more money from their parents. Having their own income from work implies less economic dependence, but work also means less time for school and leisure activities. Therefore, it difficult to say that one kind of income means a higher standard of living than another.

How many children are poor and what is child poverty in Sweden today?

It is of general interest to know how common child poverty is, but there are several problems in providing such estimates. Not only do different measures give different poverty levels, the problem is also of a more theoretical nature: is it fruitful to seek one single measure of something that by its very nature is multidimensional? As has been touched upon already, one must also take into account measurement issues and other sources of error that can have substantial effects on estimated poverty rates.¹¹

Consider, for example, the worst poverty years in modern times, 1996–1997 (see Figure 2), when 18 per cent of children (0–19) were income poor according to the absolute definition, 14 per cent lived in families receiving SA, and 12 per cent were poor according to the EU relative poverty definition (disposable equivalised income below 60% of median income), but only 4 per cent were poor according to the OECD relative poverty definition (50% of the median). At the same time, 50 per cent of children (0–18) lived in families lacking their own cash margin and 30 per cent in families where a parent found it hard to make ends meet (Figure 1).

All of these measures, or different combinations of them, are valid indicators of poverty, and theory alone cannot select the most relevant one. Then how common was poverty during these harsh years? Was it 4, 18 or 50 per cent? Was the number of poor children 80,000, 360,000 or 1,000,000?¹² This is impossible to say, as it depends on the definition, which in turn cannot be chosen by any objective standards but is based directly or indirectly on a normative judgment. This is the way it must be, as poverty is neither measurable in the same way as the number of cars or average temperatures, nor a firm categorisation such as civil status or country of birth. Thus, there are good reasons to reserve some scepticism towards counts of poor children at a specific point in time. This should not be taken to mean that all

¹¹ For example: undocumented emigration, underestimation of incomes among self-employed, lack of information on exact household composition and on wealth, and random error in surveys.

¹²The number of children aged 0–17 in Sweden is, for every year 1990–2010, around 2 million. Estimates of the number of poor children in this report are therefore based on this number.

Necessities	Per cent of children who lack
	%
A suitable place to do homework	2,6
Regular organised leisure activity	1,4
Two pairs of properly fitting shoes, one of them all-weather	1,1
Outdoor leisure equipment	0,8
To invite friends round to play and eat from time to time	0,7
Celebrations on special occasions	0,6
To participate in school trips and school events that costs money	0,6
Some new (not second-hand) clothes	0,4
Books at home suitable for child's age	0,3
Internet	0,3
Indoor games/toys suitable for child's age	0,2
Fresh fruit and vegetables daily	0,1
Three meals a day	0,1
One meal with meat/fish/chicken (or vegetarian equivalent) daily	0,1
Percent with at least two problems	1,3
Percent with at least three problems	0,7
Percent with at least four problems	0,4
Percent with at least five problems	0,0

Table 3. Swedish children who, according to parents, lack different necessities (2009)Proportion of children 0–17.

Source: EU-SILC, 2009 module: Material deprivation [53]

estimates are equally problematic: some definitions may be better than others in terms of, for example, usefulness, internal logic or measurement errors.

Poverty in Sweden today is to a very little extent about missing basic necessities (Table 3). In 2009, only 0.1 per cent of Swedish children (0–17) lived in families that could not afford three meals every day, and 0.6 per cent could not afford school activities that carried some cost. Just over one per cent lacked more than two of the 14 necessities covered in EU-SILC. Although poverty may be underestimated in surveys, the proportion of children in Sweden with serious problems appears to be extremely low.

Some may argue that the small group that lack some of these necessities are the "truly" poor. It is also common to use this group to visualise poverty. For example,

Swedish Save the Children describe Swedish child poverty with examples such as only being able to eat cooked food in school, and not being able to participate in school activities [54]. It is important to keep in mind that children with these kinds of problems are a very small part of those who are classified as poor according to the commonly used definitions.¹³ They are thus not representative of poor children in a wider sense of the term, but of course they are a particularly vulnerable group.

Sweden and other modern welfare states do normally aim higher than to help only the very poorest: the goal is that people should have a living standard that is adequate for the time and place where they live, permitting a decent life and participation in normal activities. As discussed in the introduction of this report, child poverty can therefore be seen as a lack of resources that disable children from participating in everyday life on equal terms with others. This group can be defined through family incomes or through children's own access to economic resources, but it is often preferable to study indicators of both kinds. In this report, we have used several measures, and it is neither possible nor desirable to single out one of these as the best one – they should rather be seen as complementing each other, giving a more comprehensive understanding of child poverty.

A comparison shows that the estimated proportion of poor children varies strongly across different measures (Table 4). In 2010, the proportion of children in house-holds with low income standard (absolute poverty) was 7 per cent, which is so-mewhat less than the 9 per cent children in households in relative poverty (50% of median, OECD). If one instead uses the EU definition of relative poverty (60% of median), the proportion of poor children is much higher, namely 17 per cent. Keep in mind that all these rates are based on registered incomes, and the proportions are therefore somewhat overestimated.¹⁴ The proportion of children who lived in a family that received SA any time during 2011 is 7 per cent, but as mentioned above this is a dubious poverty measure.

Relatively large groups have parents who lack a cash margin (12%) or have had difficulties to make ends meet during the year (16%), but only 4.5 per cent of children live in families that, for economic reasons, lack access to at least three necessities (such as washing machine, holiday, car, etc.).

¹³ Swedish Save the Children estimates that 13 per cent of Swedish children were poor in 2009. According to them this corresponds to 248,000 children, but only a tenth of this number – 1.3 per cent, or 24,800 – lacks at least two of the necessities listed in EU-SILC (Table 3).

¹⁴ Matching to the HEK survey eliminates some overestimation problems, but disproportionately many parents with low incomes are self-employed, and all these are unlikely to be genuinely poor (see Appendix 2). The proportion of poor children would probably be around 1–2 percentage units lower if non-poor self-employed could be excluded.

Poverty definition	Per cent children %	Year	Source
Low income standard (absolute poverty)	7	2010	HEK, Statistics Sweden
Income*<50% of median (relative poverty, OECD)	9	2010	HEK, Statistics Sweden
Income*<60% of median (relative poverty, EU)	17	2010	HEK, Statistics Sweden
Social Assistance in family	7	2011	The SA Register, Socialstyrelsen
Parent lack cash margin	12	2010	LNU, Swedish Institute for Social Research
Parent has had economic crisis	16	2010	LNU, Swedish Institute for Social Research
Family lacks at least 3 of 9 necessities (material deprivation)	4	2010	EU-SILC, Eurostat
Child lacks at least 2 of 14 necessities (parental report)	1	2009	EU-SILC, Eurostat
Child often has problem with consumption and participation	8	2011	Child-ULF and ULF/SILC, Statistics Sweden

 Table 4. Proportion of children in Sweden who are poor according to different definitions, 2009–2011

*Disposable equivalized income

The most direct measure of whether children's economic conditions affect the risk of social exclusion is the self-reported ability to afford things that many friends buy and to participate in activities with friends. Of all children, 8 per cent often experience both these problems. Because this measure only captures part of children's conditions, and not aspects related to, for example, housing and family activities, it is not in itself a sufficient measure of child poverty.

According to several definitions, the child poverty rate was thus 7–9 per cent in 2010–2011, which corresponds to 140,000–180,000 children. This does not imply that the definitions classify the same children as poor – by contrast, the overlap between different definitions is surprisingly small. Of those in relative poverty (income below 50% of the median) only 35 per cent are also in absolute poverty and 40 per cent lack cash margins. Of the absolute poor, 38 per cent lack cash margins and 23 per cent receive SA. The fact that the overlap between SA and absolute poverty is so small is partly caused by the inclusion of SA in the disposable income,

meaning that if SA lifts people out of poverty they will not be part of the overlap. The small overlap between definitions means that, on the one hand, a very high proportion can be seen as poor according to *some* of the definitions that we have used. On the other hand, the large majority of children that are poor according to one definition have no problem according to other definitions.

From a policy perspective, it is important to take into account how many children are temporarily poor and how many are in long-term poverty. There are no reliable estimates of poverty persistence since 2007, but our analyses suggest that around a third of children who had low income standard in 2010 had been in this situation five years or more (Figure 7). Approximately 2–3 per cent, or around 40,000–60,000 of Swedish children are thus living in families with persistently low economic standards.

Conclusions and discussion

Child poverty is often discussed in Swedish mass media and is high on the political agenda. This is for good reasons: children are not responsible for the family's economic situation, but often suffer from it – not always, however, as many parents appear to protect the children from the consequences of a strained economy. Growing up in poverty means, on average, fewer opportunities, less freedom of choice, and it often comes with lower living standards such as crowded housing, and living in less safe neighbourhoods.

Despite the undisputable problems that are related to growing up in poverty, our analyses in this report paint a predominantly optimistic picture. For example, there is no secular increase in child poverty. Child poverty in Sweden, according to most definitions, is very low in a historical as well as an international perspective. The deep international recession starting in 2008–2009 has apparently not had any marked effects on the economic conditions of Swedish children. The proportion of children that suffer from serious material deprivation is slightly over one per cent, but a larger group – around 5 to 10 per cent of all children – is poor according to more common definitions of poverty. In many respects, however, the living standard of children in this group differs little from that of other children.

Our results do however raise some concerns. One is the combination of increasing income inequality and the stagnation of real incomes for families living below or just above the poverty limit. The distance between children in low-income families and other children is widening, and it is difficult to tell what consequences this may have for the participation and social activities of these children. The analyses in this report suggest that the rapid increase in relative poverty during the early 2000's had still not, in 2010–2011, led to an increase in the proportion of children reporting problems with participation and consumption. This is positive, but if real incomes around the median continue to rise, there is a risk that the normal consumption level increases (e.g., in terms of leisure time activities, electronic goods, or fashion clothing) so that the poorest can no longer keep up. This may lead to problems in terms of participation and social status.

Although a small one, the very poor children who lack basic resources are a group of particular concern that we have not been able to study here in depth. The families of these children often have multiple problems that are not primarily economic. The situation for children of single or foreign-born parents – groups with low employment rates – is also cause for concern. The poverty rates are extremely high in these groups, although long-term poverty is somewhat held back by a gradual economic integration of immigrants and re-partnering among single parents.

The UN Convention on the Rights of the Child and the associated demands to monitor child wellbeing has been an important force behind putting child poverty on the agenda. This report shows the usefulness of studying child poverty across different groups and using different poverty definitions – there will never be one single poverty measure capturing all the dimensions that poverty entails. The household poverty measures used here – absolute income poverty (low income standard), Social Assistance recipiency, relative income poverty, and economic and material deprivation – are informative and relatively simple to follow over time. They are however not sufficient, but must be complemented with nationally representative data on children's conditions as reported by children themselves.

However important it is to monitor child poverty, it is of course even more important to figure out how to fight it. A first step would be to understand the causes behind its fluctuations over time. This would, however, require a complex set of analyses, as the trends in child poverty are likely to be affected by a wide range of factors, such as macro-economic conditions (e.g., business cycles, real income changes, employment rates), demographic factors (e.g., immigration), and policy changes (e.g., family policy, social policy, tax policy). From the results above it is clear that absolute child poverty rates followed unemployment rates during the 1990's recession, increasing strongly from 1991 and remaining high until the mid-1990's. The positive trend from the late 1990's does not show a similarly close relation to business cycles or unemployment rates, but may be affected by, among other things, real income increases, lower childcare costs, or the gradual economic integration of immigrants.

There is one simple answer to the question of how to fight poverty: child poverty would decrease if employment rates increased, as poverty has become more concentrated to non-employed families. The persistence of historically high unemployment rates in Sweden is thus problematic. Although parental employment often is the best long-term solution, child poverty can, of course, also be reduced through new or increased benefits; for example, within the frames of family policy. The impact of family policy on relative poverty has decreased [7, 55], which is a consequence of rapidly increasing income from work, which have generated median income increases. Benefits have not increased correspondingly, and for them to lift people above the relative poverty threshold they would have to be adjusted not only for inflation (to guarantee the same purchasing power as before) but also for real income changes (increasing the benefits' purchasing power).

Support to poor children can also take a more direct form, going through, for example, schools and pre-schools by means of provision of equipment for sports and other activities; through organisations by means of economic support to keep fees low; or through establishing or supporting attractive places and activities where children can meet and carry out leisure time activities free of charge. As such measures are aimed directly at children themselves, they can be a cost-effective way to reduce child poverty and its potential social consequences.

The policy approach to child poverty is largely a question of efficiency, which is a difficult one to answer: it requires careful research, and to get reliable answers policies should be implemented in a way that enables evaluation of their effects. At the same time, the choice of how to fight poverty is also a question of political and moral judgment, and a matter of which poverty dimensions are considered most problematic.

Raising household incomes will, however, not necessarily reduce problems commonly associated with child poverty, such as social exclusion and poor health, because it is unclear to what extent such associations are causal effects of child poverty and to what extent they are effects of other characteristics that poor children share. Nevertheless, although alternative explanations probably account for part of the observed associations between child poverty and unfavourable child outcomes, some part of it is most likely causal – economy is, after all, a central resource in modern societies. It is therefore plausible that an improvement of the economic situation of the poorest families would increase the welfare of the children in these families, but perhaps not as much as many hope.

References

- 1. European Union. *Child Poverty and Well-Being in the EU Current Status and Way Forward*. Luxemburg: The Social Protection Committee, Directorate-General for Employment, Social Affairs and Equal Opportunities, 2008.
- 2. Gornick J, Jäntti M. *Child Poverty in Comparative Perspective: Assessing the Role of Family Structure and Parental Education and Employment*. Luxembourg: LIS, 2011. LIS Working Paper No. 570.
- 3. UNICEF. *Measuring child poverty. New league tables of child poverty in the world's rich countries.* Florence: UNICEF Innocenti Research Centre, 2012. Innocenti Report Card 10.
- 4. Bradshaw J, Hoelscher P, Richardson D. *Comparing Child Well-being in OECD Countries: Concepts and Methods*. Florence: Unicef Innocenti Research Centre, 2006. Innocenti Working Paper IWP-2006–03.
- 5. UNICEF. Child poverty in perspective: An overview of child well-being in rich countries. A comprehensive assessment of the lives and well-being of children and adolescents in the economically advanced nations. Florence: UNICEF Innocenti Research Centre, 2007. Innocenti Report Card 7.
- 6. Bradshaw J, Richardson D. An Index of Child Well-Being in Europe. *Child Indicators Research*. 2009; 2(3):319–51.
- 7. Försäkringskassan [The Swedish Social Insurance Agency]. *Resultatindikatorer för den ekonomiska familjepolitiken* 2012.
- 8. Rädda Barnen [Swedish Save the Children]. *Barnfattigdomen i Sverige*. Stockholm: 2012. Summary of *Barns ekonomiska utsatthet i Sverige*. Rädda Barnen Annual Report 2012 by Tapio Salonen.
- 9. Socialdepartementet [Swedish Ministry of Health and Social Affairs]. *Ekonomiskt utsatta barn*. Stockholm: Fritzes; 2004. Ds 2004:41.
- 10. Socialdepartementet [Swedish Ministry of Health and Social Affairs]. *Ett uppföljningssystem för barnpolitiken*. Stockholm: Fritzes; 2007. Slutrapport från arbetsgruppen med uppgift att utveckla indikatorer för barnpolitiken. Ds 2007:9.
- 11. Sen A. Poor, Relatively Speaking. Oxford Economic Papers, 1983; 35(2):153-69

- 12. Townsend P. Poverty in the United Kingdom. Harmondswort: Penguin; 1979.
- 13. Socialstyrelsen [Swedish National Board of Health and Welfare] *Kartläggning* om skälig levnadsnivå. Överensstämmelse mellan SOSFS 2003:5 och kommunernas styrdokument för ekonomiskt bistånd. Stockholm: 2012.
- 14. Corak M. Principles and Practicalities for Measuring Child Poverty in the Rich Countries. *International Social Security Review*. 2006;59(2):3–36.
- Gustafsson B, Zaidi A, Franzén E. Kapitel 3. Finansiell fattigdom. In: *Social Rapport 2006*. Stockholm: Socialstyrelsen; 2006. pp. 93–130.
- Jonsson JO, Mood C, Bihagen E. Kapitel 3. Fattigdomens förändring, utbredning och dynamik. In: *Social Rapport 2010*. Stockholm: Socialstyrelsen; 2010. pp. 90–126.
- 17. Jonsson JO, Östberg V. Resurser och levnadsförhållanden bland ekonomiskt utsatta 10–18-åringar: Analys av Barn-LNU och Barn-ULF. In: Socialdepartementet: *Ekonomiskt utsatta barn*. Stockholm: Fritzes; 2004. pp. 203–55.
- 18. Mood C. Take-up down under: Hits and misses of means-tested benefits in Australia. *European Sociological Review*. 2006; 22(4):443–58.
- 19. Gustafsson B. Assessing non-use of social assistance. *European Journal of Social Work*. 2002; 5(2):149–58.
- 20. OECD. Growing Unequal? Income Distribution and Poverty in OECD Countries. Paris: 2008.
- Jonsson JO, Mood C, Bihagen E. Income Inequality and Poverty during Economic Recession and Growth: Sweden 1991–2007. Amsterdam: AIAS, 2012. GINI Discussion Paper 60.
- 22. Mack J, Lansley S. Poor Britain. London: Allen & Unwin Ltd; 1985.
- 23. Ringen S. Direct and Indirect Measures of Poverty. *Journal of Social Policy*. 1988; 17:351–65.
- 24. Halleröd B, Larsson D. Poverty, welfare problems and social exclusion. *International Journal of Social Welfare*. 2008;17(1):15–25.
- 25. Whelan CT, Layte R, Maître B, Nolan B. Income, Deprivation, and Economic Strain. An Analysis of the European Community Household Panel. *European Sociological Review*. 2001; 17(4):357–72.
- Nolan B, Whelan CT. Measuring Poverty Using Income and Deprivation Indicators: Alternative Approaches. *Journal of European Social Policy*. 1996; 6(3):225–40.

- 27. Jansson K. Inkomstfördelningen under 1990-talet. In: Socialdepartementet, red. *Välfärd och försörjning*. Stockholm: Fritzes; 2000. Antologi från Kommittén Välfärdsbokslut. SOU 2000:40.
- 28. Fritzell J. *Inkomstfördelningens trender under 1990-talet*. Socialdepartementet. Stockholm: Fritzes; 2001. SOU 2001:57.
- 29. Salonen T. *Barns ekonomiska utsatthet under 1990-talet. Bidrag till ett kommunalt bidragsindex.* Stockholm: Rädda Barnen, 2002.
- Socialstyrelsen [Swedish National Board of Health and Welfare]. Ekonomiskt bistånd. Årsstatistik 2011. Utbetalda belopp samt antal biståndsmottagare och antal biståndshushåll. Stockholm: 2012. Sveriges officiella statistik. Statistik – Socialtjänst.
- Evertsson M. Divorce and labour-market outcomes: do women suffer or gain? In: Jonsson JO, Mills C, eds. *Cradle to Grave. Life-course change in modern Sweden*. London: Routledge; 2001, pp. 115–40.
- 32. Lindquist M, Sjögren Lindquist G. The dynamics of child poverty in Sweden. *Journal of Population Economics*. 2012; 25(4):1423–50.
- Bäckman O. Kapitel 2. Anknytning till arbetsmarknaden och ungas etablering. In: Social rapport 2010. Stockholm: Socialstyrelsen; 2010, pp. 54–87.
- 34. Elder GH, Jr. *Children of the Great Depression: Social Change in the Life Experience*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press; 1974.
- 35. Jonsson JO, Östberg V, Evertsson M, Låftman S. *Barns och ungdomars välfärd*. Socialdepartementet. Stockholm: Fritzes; 2001. SOU 2001:55.
- 36. Näsman E, von Gerber C. *Räkna med oss! Vi i 5an berättar om pengar*. Linköping: Linköpings universitet; 1999.
- 37. Blau DM. The effect of income on child development. *Review of Economics and Statistics*. 1999; 81(2):261–76.
- Dahl GB, Lochner L. The Impact of Family Income on Child Achievement: Evidence from the Earned Income Tax Credit. *American Economic Review*. 2012; 102(5):1927–56.
- 39. Duncan GJ, Morris PA, Rodrigues C. Does money really matter? Estimating impacts of family income on young children's achievement with data from random-assignment experiments. *Developmental Psychology*. 2011; 47(5):1263–79.

- 40. Duncan GJ, Yeung WJ, Brooks-Gunn J, Smith JR. How Much Does Childhood Poverty Affect the Life Chances of Children? *American Sociological Review*. 1998; 63(3):406–23.
- 41. Mayer S. *What Money Can't Buy. Family Income and Children's Life Chances.* Cambridge Massachusets,: Harvard University Press; 1997.
- 42. Duncan GJ, Brooks-Gunn J, eds. *Consequences of Growing up Poor*. New York: Russell Sage; 1997.
- 43. Ben-Arieh A. *Measuring and Monitoring Children's Well-being*. Dordrecht: Kluwer Academic Publishing; 2001.
- 44. Näsman E. Vuxnas intresse att se med barns ögon. In: Dahlgren L, Hultqvist K, eds. *Seendet och seendets villkor. En bok om barns och ungas välfärd*. Stockholm: HLS Förlag; 1995. pp. 279–304.
- 45. Qvortrup J. *Barn halva priset: Nordisk barndom i samhällsperspektiv*. Esbjerg: Sydjysk universitetsforlag; 1994.
- 46. Jonsson JO, Östberg V, Låftman S. Att studera de yngres välfärd: en inledande beskrivning av levnadsnivåprojektet och Barn-LNU. In: Jonsson JO, Östberg V, Evertsson M, Låftman S, eds. *Barns och ungdomars välfärd*. Stockholm: Fritzes; 2001. Socialdepartementet. SOU 2001:55.
- 47. Statistiska centralbyrån [Statistics Sweden]. *Levnadsstandard i Europa*. Stockholm: 2012. Levnadsförhållanden Rapport 124.
- 48. UNICEF. *The Children Left Behind: A league table of inequality in child well-being in the world's rich countries.* Florence: UNICEF Innocenti Research Centre, 2010. Innocenti Report Card 9.
- 49. Bradbury B, Jäntti M. Child poverty across the industrialized world: evidence from the Luxembourg Income Study. In: Vleminckx K, Smeeding T, eds. *Child Well-Being, Child Poverty and Child Policy in Modern Nations*. Bristol: The Policy Press; 2001.
- 50. Bäckman O, Ferrarini T. Att bekämpa barnfattigdom. In: Alm S, Bäckman O, Nilsson A, eds. *Utanförskap*. Stockholm: Dialogos Förlag/Institutet för Framtidsstudier; 2011.
- 51. Kalter F, Heath AF, Hewstone M, Jonsson JO, Kalmijn M, Kogan I, et al. *The Children of Immigrants Longitudinal Survey in Four European Countries. (CIL-S4EU): Motivation, aims, and design.* MZES. 2013.

- 52. Jonsson JO, Brolin Låftman S, Rudolphi F, Waldén PE. *Integration, mångfald och attityder bland högstadieelever. Resultat från enkätstudien YES! Inom projektet CILS4EU*. Stockholm: Arbetsmarknadsdepartementet, 2012. Bilaga 6 till Utredningen om ett effektivare arbete mot främlingsfientlighet. SOU 2012:74.
- 53. Eurostat. *European Commission > Eurostat > Income and Living Conditions > Data > Ad-hoc modules >2009 module: Material deprivation* [Online database accessed 2013-01-15]. Accessed at: http://epp.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/portal/page/portal/income_social_inclusion_living_conditions/data/ad_hoc_modules.
- 54. Rädda Barnen [Swedish Save the Children]. *Om barnfattigdom*. [Accessed at: http://fattigskolan.se/?s=om-barnfattigdom].
- 55. Salonen T. Välfärd, inte för alla. Den ekonomiska familjepolitikens betydelse för barnfattigdomen i Sverige. Stockholm: Rädda Barnen, 2011.
- Statistiska centralbyrån [Statistics Sweden]. Övertäckningen i befolkningsregistret. Stockholm: 2010. Befolknings- och välfärdsstatistik 2010:5.
- 57. Statistiska centralbyrån [Statistics Sweden]. *Ensamstående och sammanboende i folkbokföringen, taxeringen och i verkligheten*. Stockholm: 2003. Bakgrundsfakta 2003:11.
- 58. Konsumentverket [The Swedish Consumer Agency]. *Skäliga levnadskostnader*. *Beräkningar av Konsumentverket*. Karlstad: 2009. Rapport 2009:8.
- Jonsson JO, Östberg V. Studying Young People's Level of Living: The Swedish Child-LNU. *Child Indicators Research*. 2010; 3(1):47–64.
- 60. Jonsson, JO, Mood, C. Sociala konsekvenser av ekonomisk utsatthet: umgänge, stöd, deltagande", in M Evertsson and C Magnusson (eds.) *Ojämlikhetens dimensioner: Uppväxtvillkor, arbete och hälsa i Sverige.* Stockholm: Liber; 2014.
- 61. Galbraith, K. The Affluent Society. Boston, MA: Houghton-Mifflin; 1958.

Appendix 1. Definitions and measurement

Income measures

Average income is the mean income per person or household.

Median income is the income in the middle of the income distribution, meaning that half of all individuals with an income have lower incomes, while the other half have higher incomes. The median is often used to reduce the impact of extreme values, such as very high incomes that can have disproportionate effects on the average income.

Disposable income is the income that a household or individual can use. It consists of incomes from work, capital, transfers and benefits, and taxes are subtracted.

Equivalised disposable income or *disposable income per consumption unit* adjusts the disposable income by an equivalence scale to reflect the needs as estimated by household size and composition. Different scales give different weights to household members to reflect different assumptions about their costs, and the disposable income is divided by the sum of these weights to create the equivalised disposable income. The equivalence scale used in the Household Finances Survey (HEK) is:

- 1 one adult
- 1.51 two adults
- 0.52 first child 0–18
- 0.42 later children 0–18
- 0.60 children over 19 and other adults in the household

Real income is nominal income that is corrected for inflation in order to be comparable over time. Real incomes reflect the purchasing power, i.e., how much goods and services one can afford on a given income.

Social Assistance

Social Assistance (SA) is a means-tested benefit given to those who lack sufficient own incomes to have an adequate living standard. The income limits for SA are set for different household types each calendar year by the government, and should reflect reasonable costs for food, clothes, shoes, household items, free-time activities/equipment, health, hygiene, newspaper, TV and telephone. In addition, reasonable costs for housing costs, insurance, electricity, travel and union membership are judged for each household. Costs for special needs, e.g., dental care, glasses, childcare and medicines can also be covered.

Construction of indices

Psychological complaints

Responses to the following questions in Child-ULF:

How well does this statement match?

- I am almost always in a good mood
- I find it hard to sit still and concentrate
- I am often tense and nervous
- I have enough energy to do things
- I often feel sad or down
- I get angry easily
- I am mostly happy with myself
- I am often grumpy and annoyed

Response options: Matches exactly, matches roughly, matches poorly, or does not match at all. Responses are coded 0 (no problem) to 3 (big problem) and are summed to an index with a scale of 0–24; minimum observed value=0; maximum observed value=23; mean=6.4; standard deviation=3.6.

Somatic complaints

Responses to the following questions in Child-ULF:

The past 6 months, how often have you had the following:

- Headache
- Stomach ache

- Problems falling asleep
- Felt stressed

Response options: Every day, several times a week, once a week, a couple of times a month, or more seldom.

Responses are coded 0 (no problem) to 4 (big problem) and are summed to an index with a scale of 0–16; minimum observed value=0; maximum observed value=16; mean=4.3; standard deviation=2.9.

Bullying

Responses to the following questions in Child-ULF:

How often do you usually experience the following things in school?

- Other students accuse you of things you have not done or things you cannot help
- No one wants to be with you
- Other students show they do not like you somehow, for example by teasing you or whispering or joking about you
- One or more students hit you or hurt you in some way

Response options: Almost every day, at least once a week, at least once a month, once in a while, and never.

Responses are coded 0 (no problem) to 4 (big problem) and are summed to an index with a scale of 0–16; minimum observed value=0; maximum observed value=16; mean=1.5; standard deviation=2.2.

Appendix 2. Unreliability in registered incomes

Incomes as recorded in registers do not always reflect the actual standard of living. One cause of deviations is access to economic resources and assets that are not reported for taxation and therefore not recorded; for example, incomes from another country or from the black market. This means that some have a higher standard of living than indicated by their incomes, leading to overestimation of poverty. Another cause of unreliability is that people may remain in registers even though they have emigrated from Sweden; because these people lack or have very small incomes in Sweden, they will often be classified as poor.¹⁵

Household incomes in registers can also be mis-estimated because the true composition of households is unknown. This is particularly the case for re-constituted households, if partners cohabit without marrying or having common children. These households will be classified as two single-adult households, so incomes of step-parents are not taken into account, meaning that child poverty will be somewhat overestimated. This problem is not only limited to child households: registers generally overestimate the number of single households and underestimate the number of couple households [57].

Registered incomes are probably a particularly bad indicator of living standards for households where self-employment is an important income source. Households where any of the adults are self-employed often have low registered incomes in spite of rarely reporting economic deprivation in surveys [17]. Our analyses of Child-ULF show that as much as 40 per cent of children in absolute poverty (low income standard) have at least one self-employed parent in the household, but only 15 per cent of these parents lack cash margins (compared to 53 per cent among absolutely poor parents who are not self-employed). Thus, it is likely that poverty is overestimated when based on registered incomes including self-employed. Excluding

¹⁵ This is a particularly large problem among the foreign born. Statistics Sweden estimates that as many as 8.5 per cent of those who were foreign born and registered in Sweden 2005, did no longer live in the country [56]. However, the problem should be smaller for families with children, as the compulsory school attendance makes it easy to notice if a family actually resides in Sweden.

self-employed eliminates the problem, but then we ignore the group of children of self-employed parents who actually are poor. If one uses survey data with deprivation measures, these can be combined with income variables from registers to obtain a more reliable measure.

In this report, we avoid some of the above problems by using both register and survey data (see Appendix 5) – we know the actual composition of the household and that it resides in Sweden. Our income-based poverty measures are, however, slightly overestimated as the self-employed are not excluded, and we estimate this overestimation to be around 1–2 percentage units.

Appendix 3. Absolute poverty measures and an adequate level of living

The poverty measures normally described as absolute use a "basket" of products to define an adequate living standard, i.e., the poverty line. There is, however, a relative element in the decision regarding what to include in this basket, as the goods and services reflecting an adequate living standard will vary across time and place. If real incomes increase, people will consume more (quantity) or more expensive goods (quality), which may change the perception of what adequate consumption is. While the purely relative poverty definitions are directly related to the national median income, poverty measures based on an adequate level of living stand in a more indirect and probably lagged relation to changes in real income.

With relative poverty measures, people may become poor from one year to the next in spite of increases in their real income and consumption, if only the overall median income increases more than their personal income. It is possible, but less common, that this also happens for "absolute" poverty measures based on an adequate standard of living, if only the consumption deemed adequate increases more quickly than the household's real incomes. As long as the poverty limit is not fixed, changes in poverty levels can depend both on household income changes and on changes in the poverty limit.

If the poverty measure is to reflect only increases in real living standards, one must use a fixed poverty measure that reflects the same real consumption level over time. The most intuitive way is to take one year's adequate "basket" as a point of departure, and adjust it only for inflation without changing the contents of the basket. An alternative, that is sometimes used, is to take one year's relative poverty limit and adjust it only for inflation and not for changes in median income (so called "*anchored relative poverty*"). However, because this limit does not correspond to any specified consumption level it is less informative regarding the meaning of the real income change. Regardless of the chosen measure, there is, of course, a growing risk over time that a fixed poverty limit becomes a worse indicator of adequate living standards. This risk must be balanced against the advantage of having comparability in real living standards over time.

In this report we primarily use an absolute poverty measure based on the Social Assistance (SA) norm for 1985–1995, adjusted for inflation with the use of CPI. This measure is suitable for describing changes in poverty caused by changes in real income, but it does not take into account any changes in adequate living standards (i.e., changes in the contents of the basket). This is a commonly used measure [15, 16, 27] for several reasons. The SA norm it is based on was aimed to reflect an adequate living standard for the period in question, but after 1995 the corresponding norm excluded some goods and services and made them subject to individual assessment. This means that later norms are less suitable as a point of departure. Another advantage of the measure is that it is comparable over time and across studies. However, as many years have passed since 1995, one can question whether it still reflects an adequate living standard. For example, Corak [14] suggests that absolute measures of this kind should be updated in five-year intervals.

The current SA norm is a natural alternative poverty limit. In the Social Report 2010 [16] we could, however, show that the 2007 SA norm was very close to the in-flation-adjusted 1985–1995 norm, meaning that the income required for an adequate basket of goods had barely changed between 1985 and 2007. However, in 2007, some components were judged individually and not included in the norm; meaning that the adequate living standard in 2007 would be somewhat higher if these items could be included.

Another estimation of adequate living standard is done annually by The Swedish Consumer Agency (e.g., [58]). However, this estimate is sometimes subject to revisions that can change its level without a corresponding change in what would generally be seen as an adequate living standard (revisions can, for example, be caused by changes in age categories, nutritional recommendations, environmental concerns, etc. [58]). The comparability of this estimate over time is thus dubious, which makes it unsuitable for the study of trends.

The issue of how to adjust for inflation is less straightforward than it appears. The most common strategy is to choose a base year and adjust the poverty limit every year thereafter with total CPI, or CPI excluding housing (as housing costs are normally measured separately). A problem with this approach is that the costs for the goods and services that are most relevant for families with children, or for poor people, need not follow the same trend as the general CPI. For poor households, more weight will likely be put on consumption of basic goods such as food, housing and clothes. To adjust for this, we construct an alternative CPI by using sub-CPI for different classes of goods and services, putting more weight on basic consumption.

Figure B3:1. Trends in absolute poverty (low income standard) among children using CPI* and alternative CPI* 1991–2010

Proportion of children aged 0–19 in households with disposable equivalised incomes below the absolute poverty limit. Per cent.



Per cent

Figure B3: 1 shows the trend in absolute poverty (low income standard) using the total CPI and the alternative CPI. The weights in the alternative CPI are based on the relative size of the components of the SA norm 1985–1995, using the sub-CPI that best matches each of these components. Both CPI exclude housing costs, which are instead estimated separately depending on region and household composition. It is clear from Figure B3: 1 that the costs of the basket corresponding to the SA norm 1985–1995 has increased less than costs in general (as captured by CPI), meaning that poverty levels are lower when using the alternative CPI. The trends over time are, however, very similar.

^{*}Consumer price index Source: HEK, Statistics Sweden.

Appendix 4. Extra figures

Figure B4: 1. Trends in different types of poverty among children to single parents 1991–2010

Proportion of children aged 0–19 in households with disposable equivalised incomes below the absolute poverty line (low income standard), below the relative poverty lines* or with Social Assistance. Per cent.



Per cent

* EU and OECD relative poverty definitions: Disposable equivalised income below 60 and 50 per cent of the national median.

1992 values are interpolated. Three year moving averages.

Source: HEK, Statistics Sweden.
Figure B4: 2. Trends in different types of poverty among children to two foreign born cohabiting parents 1991–2010

Proportion of children aged 0–19 in households with disposable equivalised incomes below the absolute poverty line (low income standard), below the relative poverty lines* or with Social Assistance. Per cent.

Per cent



* EU and OECD relative poverty lines: Disposable equivalised incomes below 60 and 50 per cent of the median.

1992 values are interpolated. Three year moving averages.

Source: HEK, Statistics Sweden.

Figure B4: 3. Social Assistance among children to parents with and without work, by family type 1991–2010

Proportion of children aged 0–19 to single and cohabiting parents who have received SA any time during the year. Per cent.

1992 values are interpolated. Three year moving averages.



Source: HEK, Statistics Sweden.

Figure B4: 4. Relative poverty among children to parents with and without work, by family type 1991–2010

Proportion of children aged 0–19 to single and cohabiting parents with disposable equivalised incomes below 60 per cent of national median income (relative poverty line). Per cent. 1992 values are interpolated. Three year moving averages.



Source: HEK, Statistics Sweden.

Appendix 5. Data sources

Table B1 shows the data sources that are used to study different poverty indicators/ economic resources among children and their families. Below is a more detailed description of the data sources.

Kind of poverty	Indicator	Data source
Poverty among families wit	h children	
Income	Low income standard	НЕК
	Relative poverty (inc. <50% of median)	НЕК
	Relative poverty (inc. <60% of median)	НЕК
	Social Assistance	HEK
Economic deprivation	Lack of cash margin	LNU, ULF and ULF/SILC
	Economic crisis	LNU, ULF and ULF/SILC
	Economic worries	ULF and ULF/SILC
Material deprivation	Lacks necessities	EU-SILC
Poverty among children		
Income	Monthly/weekly allowance	Child-ULF, Child-LNU, CILS4EU
	Income from own work	Child-ULF, Child-LNU, CILS4EU
Economic deprivation	Lack of cash margin	Child-ULF, Child-LNU, CILS4EU
	Cannot afford buy/do things that friends buy/do	Child-ULF, Child-LNU, CILS4EU
Material deprivation	Lacks access to different items	Child-ULF, Child-LNU, CILS4EU
	Lacks necessities (parent report)	EU-SILC

Table B1. Measurement of poverty among children and their families: Type of poverty/economic resources, poverty measures and data sources.

- European Union Statistics on Income and Living Conditions (EU-SILC, Eurostat) is an annual survey in the EU-countries since 2003. The 2010 survey included the 27 member countries (Belgium, Bulgaria, Cyprus, Denmark, Estonia, Finland, France, Greece, Ireland, Italy, Latvia, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, Netherlands, Poland, Portugal, Romania, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, Great Britain, Sweden, Czech Republic, Germany, Hungary and Austria) but also Iceland, Croatia, Norway, Switzerland and Turkey. EU-SILC is representative of the population in each country and collects information on the respondents' social and economic situation, such as income, deprivation, social exclusion and standard of living. The survey contains both cross-sectional and longitudinal data, and data is collected for individuals but in some cases also for households. The Swedish data is collected by Statistics Sweden.
- The Household Finances Survey (HEK, Statistics Sweden) is an annual Swedish survey running since 1975. Data is collected by phone interviews covering, for example, household composition, housing, housing costs, childcare, employment, working time, occupation and medical expenses.

The survey data are matched to register data on, for example, incomes, benefits and taxes. The population consists of Swedish residents 18 years or older during the survey year, excluding people in institutions or in military service. Data is collected for the sampled persons and those in his/her household, and the sample size has varied between 10,000 and 19,000 households. The non-response rate has increased over time, reaching 35 per cent in 2010.

- **The income and taxation register** (IoT, Statistics Sweden) consists of register data on incomes, taxes and benefits and is available from 1968. In this report, IoT is the source of the income data in HEK, ULF/SILC and LNU.
- Living Conditions Survey (ULF/SILC, Statistics Sweden) is a nationally representative survey running since 1975, with an annual sample ranging between 6,000 and 8,000. ULF collects data on central components of welfare, such as health, economy, work, education, leisure activities and safety. Non-response has been between 20 and 27 per cent between 1990 and 2008. Several changes in ULF took place 2006–2008, affecting comparability over time. First, the data collection method changed from face-to-face interviews to phone interviews: until 2005 interviews were face-to-face, in 2006 50 per cent of interviews were face-to-face and 50 per cent were by phone, and from 2007 on, all interviews have been conducted by phone. Another change was the integration with EU-SILC in 2008, which introduced new questions, and removed or revised several old questions.

- Living Conditions Survey of Children (Child-ULF, Statistics Sweden) is a survey covering children aged 10–18 whose parent has been interviewed in ULF/SILC (see above), with an annual sample of around 1,000 children. The survey started in 2001, using the same questions as Child-LNU (see below), but it was slightly modified in 2002. As in the ULF/SILC, the data collection method changed in 2005–2007; this affects comparability over time. Child-ULF contains self-reported data on children's health, school situation, leisure time activities and relations to friends, parents, teachers and other adults. Data can be matched to parental data from ULF/SILC.
- **The Level-of-living Survey** (LNU, Swedish Institute for Social Research (SOFI), Stockholm University). Panel survey running in 1968, 1974, 1981, 1991, 2000 and 2010 with a sample representative of the adult Swedish population (N= approx. 5,000–6,000 per survey). The face-to-face interviews cover living conditions in a wide range of areas, including work, education, health, economy, leisure time activities, housing and political and civil participation. The age span changed from 15–75 to 18–75 in 1991. From the start, LNU has been a panel study, meaning that respondents are followed up in subsequent waves (approx. 3,000 respondents take part in two consecutive waves).
- **Child-LNU** (Swedish Institute for Social Research (SOFI), Stockholm University). A survey running in 2000 and 2010 and covering children (10–18) whose parents are respondents in the LNU (see above). Children report about living conditions such as housing, safety, social relations, school conditions, bullying, wellbeing and economic and material resources. Sample size is approximately 1,000 per survey. [35, 59]
- Children of Immigrants Longitudinal Study in Four European countries (CILS4EU, Mannheim Centre for European Social Research, Germany; Utrecht University and Tilburg University, Netherlands; Swedish Institute for Social Research (SOFI), Stockholm University, Sweden; Oxford University, England). A longitudinal survey starting in 2010/2011 with approximately 19,000 14-year-olds in Sweden, England, Germany and the Netherlands. The children are followed over time focusing on structural, social and cultural integration during the formative teenage and young adult years. Data is collected on, for example, social relations, wellbeing, economy and work, education, leisure time activities, attitudes and religion; the survey also collects data from teachers and parents. Schools with a high proportion of immigrants are oversampled, which makes the data particularly useful for analysing differences in child poverty between children of immigrants and children of majority country origin.

About the authors

Carina Mood is Associate Professor of Sociology at the Institute for Futures Studies and the Swedish Institute for Social Research, Stockholm University. Her research interests include poverty and the intergenerational transmission of socio-economic resources.

Jan O. Jonsson is Professor of Sociology at the Institute for Futures Studies and at the Swedish Institute for Social Research, Stockholm University, as well as Official Fellow at Nuffield College, Oxford University. His research concerns social stratification, e.g., educational inequality, social mobility, ethnic inequality and poverty.